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SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
VIRTUAL MEETING 

MONDAY, JANUARY 10, 2022 
UN-APPROVED 

 
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. 
Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member 
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Finance 
Committee Members: Bud Robertson, Scott Whitefield, Gary Green, Jamie McDonald, David Manugian; Finance Team 
Members: Megan Foster, Michael Bouchard, Patricia Dufresne, Michael Hartnett, Melisa Doig, Hannah Moller; Library 
Director, Vanessa Abraham; Board of Library Trustees: David Zeiler, Kristen von Campe, Jane Allen, Mark Gerath, Nancy 
Wilder 
 
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.   
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mr. Haddad said that they had a pretty bad ice storm last week adding that one of their fire trucks sustained damage, the 
primary pumper truck from the Lost Lake Station. He said that because this was the primary truck for that station, the Lost 
Lake Station would be closed until further notice.  
 
Ms. Pine said that they had a vacancy on the Finance Committee with applications being accepted until Friday, January 14th. 
She said that the three-member committee would meet with the Finance Committee on Tuesday, January 18th to interview 
candidates. Mr. Cunningham said that he said it was a good process and was glad that the Committee decided to re-advertise 
the vacancy.  
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT 

1. Mr. Haddad said that a lot had happened since the Select Board last met with regard to dealing with the recent 
increase in COVID-19 infections due to the Omicron Variant.  He said that on December 29, 2021, Town Hall and 
the Center in West Groton were closed to the public and all employees began working remotely through at least 
January 18, 2022.  He said that last week, he issued a new COVID Order/Policy. He said that they had set an 
additional policy requiring that all employees who come to work have to take a rapid test (purchased using ARPA 
funds for this purpose) through January 14, 2022. Mr. Haddad said that they would extend this, if necessary.  He 
said that if the employee tested positive, they were sent home and told to get a PCR Test to confirm. He said that for 
Public Safety employees, they had contracted, through the Fire Department, with a company to administer the PCR 
test so that they could get the results quicker. Mr. Haddad said that while they had had over 20 employees test 
positive for COVID, thankfully, they had not had an issue staffing Departments and continue to provide their 
outstanding services. Ms. Doig said that they had 26 employees as of that day. Mr. Haddad said that he could not 
say enough about their Department Heads and employees.  He said that they had all been nothing short of amazing 
getting them through this very difficult time period.  He said that it was their intention to have employees return to 
work (still keeping by Appointment Only) on January 13th, but that he had rethought this and would like to keep 
working remotely through the end of the month and return to work on January 31, 2022. 
 
Ms. Pine said she had no issue with this. Mr. Cunningham said he also had no issue playing it safe. Mr. Degen said 
he also had no issue. He said he also urged the Library Trustees and the Director to hold a meeting immediately to 
also to discuss closing the Library.  
 

2. Mr. Haddad said that it was that time of year for the Board to call for the 2022 Spring Town Meeting. He said that 
the default date for the Town Meeting was the fourth Monday in April with this year that date being April 25, 2022. 
Mr. Haddad said that given the success of holding the meeting on Saturdays, he wanted the Board to consider 
holding the meeting on either Saturday, April 23, 2022, or Saturday, April 30, 2022.  He said that one consideration 
in choosing the Town Meeting date was how it would impact the date of the Annual Election. He said that should 
the Board call for the meeting on April 23rd or 25th, the Election would be on May 17, 2022 and if they called for 
the meeting on April 30th, the Election would be held on May 24, 2022. 
 
Ms. Manugian said that the Saturday had worked well, especially during Covid. She said that she thought the 30th 
might be a better day because the 23rd was the end of school vacation week. Ms. Pine said she was also going to 
recommend the 30th. Mr. Degen said he was not available. Mr. Cunningham agreed that waiting until a little later in 
the spring was better in case they needed to hold the meeting outdoors. Discussion ensued with available dates. Mr. 
Degen said he would change his plans to accommodate April 30th. 
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Mr. Cunningham moved that they hold the 2022 Spring Town Meeting on April 30th and for the warrant to close on 
February 25th. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Degen-
aye; Pine-aye 
 
Mr. Robertson called the Finance Committee to order at 7:15pm.  
 

TOWN MANAGER’S FY23 PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET PRESENTATION 
Mr. Haddad said that the Finance Team was not anticipating decreases in revenue for FY23. He said that the Town had a 
unique opportunity to invest in the municipal budget this year. Mr. Haddad reviewed the guidance set by the Select Board 
and Finance Committee and the timeline for budget deadlines/meetings.  
 
Mr. Haddad said that the FY22 budget was $20,933 under the levy limit and that new growth had been certified at $19.7M 
which added $347,620 to the FY22 levy limit. He said that they were level funding state aid but anticipating a significant 
increase in estimated receipts for FY23 or an additional $383,526. He said that one area was an increase in motor vehicle 
excise tax adding they had increased this by $35,526; an increase in meals tax/room occupancy tax by $100,000; a decrease 
in penalties and interest by $10,000 because residents pay their taxes on time; and an increase in other departmental revenue 
by $205,000.  
 
Mr. Haddad said that both GDRSD and NVTHS had just started developing their budgets adding they had strong 
collaboration with the school districts. He said that GDRSD’s 5-year projection called for an increase in their assessment of 
$1.2M or 81% of their new revenue. He said that the Superintendent was considering using $600K in E&D to help balance 
the budget. He said that if they used E&D, the Town of Groton would see a reduction of $463K thus only needing $757,230 
to fund the school’s assessment. He said that Nashoba Tech had told him to anticipate a 2.5% increase or $20,187.  
 
Mr. Haddad walked the Board and Finance Committee through how to calculate the FY2023 levy limit and total levy 
calculation.  
 
Mr. Haddad said that there were two areas in which the Town had no choice to fund, pension and health insurance. He said 
that these two accounts would require an overall increase in spending of $330,366 or 24.7% of their anticipated new 
revenues for FY23. Mr. Haddad said that all 7 union agreements were currently being negotiated; there would be a 
significant increase in excluded debt for FY23 for Florence Roche which was $853,268; and keep $250K of debt in levy. He 
said that there were three major initiatives being proposed in the FY23 operating budget which were referenced in his budget 
message to include an additional dispatcher, an additional firefighter/EMT, and additional support in the COA budget.  
 
Mr. Robertson explained needing to take a serious look at these new positions and see if this was the right year in which to 
add new positions.  
 
Mr. Haddad reviewed the enterprise fund budgets. There was a brief discussion about the cable department and how things 
would not be sustainable moving forward because they were losing viewers to streaming services.  
 
Mr. Haddad reviewed their Capital Budget as proposed by the Capital Planning Advisory Committee totaling $13M. Mr. 
Haddad explained where the funding was going to come from.  
 
Mr. Haddad said that the municipal budget was being proposed at $16,394,535 or an increase of 5.47% overall. He said that 
the proposed budget would cause the tax rate to go up 2.5%. He said that a major increase would be in excluded debt because 
of the construction of Florence Roche. He said final tax rate was going up 4.54% which included debt.  
 
Mr. Haddad thanked the Finance Team and looked forward to meeting on the 29th with the Select Board and Finance 
Committee.  
 
Mr. Robertson adjourned the Finance Committee at 8:06pm.  
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT - CONTINUED 

3. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s meeting schedule through Town Meeting in April.  
 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION 

1. Mr. Haddad said that Select Board Member Degen had requested that the Select Board consider mandating that all   
paid full time and regular part time employees receive the COVID-19 Booster shot. He said that should the Board 
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vote to do this, they would need to reach out to the Unions to bargain over the impact based on an agreement they 
signed with the DPW Union to settle their unfair labor practice charge against the Town. Mr. Haddad said that he 
would support the Select Board taking this action. Mr. Haddad said that to determine the date that the employees 
would be required to get the booster shot would be five months after receiving the second Pfizer or Moderna 
vaccination or two months after receiving the Johnson and Johnson vaccination.  Mr. Haddad said that he would 
require that boosters be done by March 15th to accommodate those who received their vaccines by October 1st.  
 
Ms. Pine, Ms. Manugian and Mr. Cunningham said that they were in favor of mandating this. Mr. Reilly asked if 
they were going to terminate any employees who did not receive their booster. He said he was not in favor of this. 
He urged everyone to get it but couldn’t mandate it. Mr. Degen said that he was a firm believer in following the 
science. He said that he opposed mandating vaccines the first time but was in favor of this and in favor of 
terminating those who did not. Mr. Reilly said that vaccinated people were getting this, dying from it and passing it 
along. He said that people were adults and couldn’t see terminating people for not getting a booster. Mr. Haddad 
said that the Unions would be bargaining over the impact and not the mandate. Ms. Manugian asked if there was 
any delay in those who have had Covid getting the booster. Ms. Manugian asked if there was any issue with the 
Unions, if Mr. Haddad could come back to the Board. 
 
Mr. Degen moved that the Select Board mandate that all employees receive a Covid booster by March 15th unless 
medication reasons dictate that they can not with a medical note from their doctor noting why and if collective 
bargaining impacted this decision that it be brought back to the Board for discussion. Ms. Manugian seconded the 
motion. Roll Call: Degen-aye; Cunningham-aye; Manugian-aye; Pine-aye; Reilly-nay 

 
CONSIDER ISSUNG HOST AGREEMENT(S) 
Mr. Haddad asked if the Board was ready to award HCAs, if so, how many and to who.   
 
Ms. Pine said the first question was if they were ready to award HCAs that night. Mr. Cunningham said he felt he had 
sufficient information. Ms. Pine said that their zoning allowed for 2 of these establishments to exists with one requiring a 
zoning change for that to happen. Mr. Degen said he looked at all 3 sites. He said that he was not going to exclude one 
person from applying for one in the four corners area. He said that they should go back to town meeting with the one 
proposed for Mill Run and was okay with moving forward with all 3 applicants. Ms. Manugian said she supported asking 
town meeting to change the zoning. She said that she disagreed with issuing 2 HCAs for the Four Corners area. She said that 
one of them had a clear approach, New England Craft Cultivators. She said that the Stories Company was not as clear. Mr. 
Cunningham said he agreed with Ms. Manugian adding that the zoning change should be clarified. He said that the Stories 
had been involved and well represented but thought the New England Craft Cultivators had more to offer there. He said he 
liked their approach in general. Mr. Reilly agreed with Mr. Cunningham. He said that the Stories did not seem to have the 
experience that the Board was looking for and therefore was okay with the other 2 companies. Ms. Pine said she agreed that 
the proposal from Mill Run Plaza was a good proposal and was okay to proceed with them and with a change in zoning in 
alignment with the State’s regulations. Ms. Pine said that at Four Corners there was a difference between the applicants. She 
said that the Stories proponents didn’t have a license in their own name and felt that New England Craft Cultivators stood out 
to her as positively community focused.  
 
Mr. Haddad said that he was hearing from the Board that there could only be one facility located in the Four Corners District 
based on the Town’s Zoning Regulations (even if they changed the 500 foot requirement, the two locations could not co-
exist since they are less than 500 from door to door from each other), that has more experience (two licenses from the CCC) 
than The Stories (they have none in their name but assisted their wives in obtaining a license), that New England Craft 
Cultivators provided better benefits to the Community in their letter of interest, and that New England Craft Cultivators 
would most likely get permitted faster based on their experience and proven track record which would provide tax revenue to 
the Town sooner that The Stories. 
 
Mr. Haddad said he had reached out to Town Counsel for him to draft a zoning amendment in line with the Commonwealth 
and would be ready for the Board to review at their meeting of January 24th.  
 
Mr. Degen said that he thought they had to remember that the Four Corners was the gateway to development for Groton. He 
said it would be silly for them to not consider the Stories and to provide them with the opportunity to go forward to the CCC. 
He said there was no requirement for an applicant to hold a license but direct experience instead. He said he didn’t see any 
reason to exclude them from moving forward with an HCA. He said he would prefer to award all three and have the motion 
fail. Mr. Cunningham said that if they allowed that, they were knowingly setting them up in a conundrum adding they both 
couldn’t exist there and thought it was unfair. Ms. Manugian said if they were to award to New England Craft Cultivators, it 
didn’t prohibit them from changing their location at the Four Corners areas. Mr. Haddad said that it did not. Ms. Manugian 
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said that she saw this motion as allowing them to start the conversation with two of them and should they want to start 
talking to the third again, they could. 
 
Mr. Cunningham moved that the Select Board offer 3 Community Host Agreement to United Cultivators, New England Craft 
Cultivators and the Stories Company. Mr. Degen seconded the motion.  
 
Ms. Pine said that if this did not carry, another motion could be made.  
 
Mr. Haddad asked them to add authorization for the Town Manager and Town Counsel to enter into negotiations with an 
HCA on behalf of the Town of Groton. Mr. Cunningham added that to his motion. Mr. Degen seconded the amended motion.  
 
Roll Call: Degen-aye; Reilly-aye; Manugian-nay; Cunningham-nay; Pine-nay 
 
Ms. Manugian moved that the Select Board offer 2 Community Host Agreement to United Cultivators, and New England 
Craft Cultivators and authorize the Town Manager and Town Counsel to enter into negotiations with an HCA on behalf of 
the Town of Groton. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Degen-aye; 
Cunningham-aye 
 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Haddad asked the Board to extend warrant signing authority through February 20th for him and one Board member.  
 
Mr. Cunningham made that motion. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Mr. Degen offered to be the Select Board’s signatory 
as he had been. Roll Call: Degen-abstain; Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye 
 
ON-GOING ISSUES 
E: Mr. Haddad said that the Board of Health mandated the mask mandate effective January 10th for the next month. He said 
that they sent out over 100 letters to businesses in Town which he thanked them for doing that.  
 
 
Mr. Haddad said that they received news just before the holiday break that they were awarded the Complete Streets grant for 
sidewalks on Lowell Road and West Main Street. He said he was still waiting to hear on the Green Communities grant.  
 
Ms. Pine reviewed the dates for Bystander Training.  
 
Mr. Degen said that their sidewalks were expanding due to state and federal tax money thanks to their senators and reps, 
committees and Town Manager.  
 
Mr. Cunningham mentioned perambulating the town boundaries and how it had not been done in a long time. He said that it 
was a team building exercise.  
 
MINUTES 
Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of December 20, 2021. Mr. Degen 
seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Degen-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pine-aye 
 
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:49pm.   
 
Approved:  _____________________________    _________________________________ 
           Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk   respectfully submitted:       
        Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant 
Date Approved:   


